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March 12, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

A key element of my reform agenda for King County government is to reform King County’s procurement and contracting system.  Reforms to this system will contribute to three major goals:

· Financial stewardship by ensuring the effective, efficient, and transparent use of public funds;

· Service excellence by making it easier to do business with the county; and
· A vibrant economy by providing greater opportunities for small, disadvantaged, and minority- and women-owned businesses to compete for and obtain county contracts.
Our vision for a new procurement process, as part of the implementation of the county’s Accountable Business Transformation (ABT) project, is to eliminate an antiquated paper-based system and replace it with a new Oracle financial system that provides easy access to contracts, automated transactions and modern payment mechanisms.  As a result of this streamlining, the cycle time from requesting a purchase to receiving and paying for it will be reduced, thereby reducing time and costs for county staff and contractors.  The county’s central procurement agency will be transformed from a transaction-based agency that responds to agency requests, to a proactive agency focused on value-added activities such as sourcing vendors for high volume commodities which will allow the county to leverage buying power and increase discounts.  ABT will allow the agency to undertake active analysis of the county’s spending through better access to real-time information and electronic reports.  With these new tools in place, the county will also be able to provide regional leadership in cooperative procurement practices across government agencies and in achieving the goals delineated above.
While ABT is being implemented to reform the procurement and contracting system, we have an opportunity to make a “down payment” on that reform through immediate improvements to the current system.  The three proposed ordinances enclosed, if adopted, support the goals for procurement reform.  They include and significantly augment the work initiated by Executive Triplett last year in response to Council Motion 12960.  This motion requested the Executive to review county code and procurement practices and recommend changes to make them more transparent and streamlined.    

Proposed Ordinance Revising King County Code Chapter 12.16
This proposed ordinance will reduce the number of paper forms contractors must submit when contracting with King County.  These forms can be time-consuming and complicated for contractors, subcontractors and vendors, and do not provide the best method for ensuring compliance with the law.  A more effective and efficient way to ensure compliance is to simply incorporate the intent and requirements of the code into each contract’s standard terms and conditions.  This allows for the intent of the code requirements on non-discrimination and equal opportunity employment practices to be met while simplifying the contracting process by eliminating 15 pages of paper forms.  The proposed ordinance would eliminate the following paper forms: Affidavit and certificate of compliance; Personnel inventory report (PIR); ADA/405 assurance of compliance; and Union statement of compliance.
If adopted, these proposed changes will benefit all contractors, particularly small contractors with limited resources for administration.  The changes will require updates to the language of standard boilerplate contracts which we would implement after adoption of the ordinance.
In addition to incorporating non-discrimination and equal opportunity employment requirements into the standard terms and conditions of contracts through this proposed legislation, I am instituting non-legislative actions via an Executive Order focused on procurement reform.  A key focus of my procurement reform initiative is to provide greater opportunities for small, disadvantaged and minority- and women-owned businesses to compete for and obtain county contracts through:

· Establishing voluntary goals for using minority- and women-owned businesses on county-funded construction projects where the county has established a requirement to use county-certified small contractors and suppliers;

· For goods and services procurements under $5,000, establishing a goal for county departments to make at least 50 percent of the purchases from county certified small businesses, to the extent these businesses are available;

· For contracts over $5,000 and under $25,000, establishing a goal for county departments to obtain at least one quote from a county-certified small business, to the extend these businesses are available;

· For federally-funded contracts, expanding outreach efforts to potential contractors and subcontractors prior to the bid submittal date, to clarify and simplify the bid specifications on how to meet the Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) goals; 

· Providing training, as necessary, to contractors on new contract management tools to increase skills and streamline the contracting process; and
· Leveraging the use of the internet and new technologies to enhance vendor access and transparency throughout the county’s procurement process.  
Through these non-legislative executive actions, we will move from focusing on process and effort to delivering on the promise of greater participation for small, disadvantaged and minority- and women-owned business participation in county contracting.  These actions are consistent with the legal framework created by passage of Initiative 200, which has rendered unenforceable several provisions of KCC 12.16.  The transmitted legislation modifies unenforceable provisions of the code by removing any preferential treatment to persons based on race or gender while reaffirming the fundamental principle of equal treatment and opportunity for all individuals.  
In addition, the proposed ordinance clarifies the language that establishes a required percent of labor hours for apprentices for each construction project selected for the apprenticeship program.  This is consistent with the county’s practice of several years.  Finally, the code is simplified and consolidated to make it easier to read and comprehend.
Proposed Ordinance Revising King County Code Chapter 4.16
The proposed ordinance reflects initial efforts to clarify and streamline the county’s procurement code.  The proposed ordinance would make the following changes:

· Add a new section to the chapter which emphasizes the purpose of ensuring open, fair, and competitive procurement processes that are administered in a manner to maximize efficiencies, accountability, and consistency in practices across county agencies;

· Clarify several existing definitions and the authority to conduct various types of public work procurements; 
· Delete a paper reporting requirement regarding purchases under $5,000; and 
· Make a technical adjustment to move language involving three special purpose revolving funds from KCC 4.16 to KCC 4.08 (Funds).   
My administration is also undertaking a more comprehensive review of the procurement code to identify reforms that support the purposes outlined in the new section.  I will transmit any further changes to the code by the end of this year.
Proposed Ordinance Revising King County Code Chapter 12.19

The underlying intent of the equal benefits chapter is to prohibit county contractors from discriminating in providing employee benefits when a competitively bid contract exceeds $25,000.  The proposed ordinance would exempt certain human services contracts that do not require a public bidding process, from the equal benefits requirements of KCC chapter 12.19.  The exemption would apply to approximately 2,000 human services contracts with specialized funding, those designated for special providers or regional services, and those providing grant services to the public.  This exemption reduces the administrative complexity of implementing the equal benefits provisions and is consistent with practices at the City of Seattle and other jurisdictions with similar laws.
We have many other non-legislative actions underway to enhance the transparency and streamlining of procurement and contract practices that will be launched in 2010 and 2011.  We can provide a briefing on the full range of improvements at the council’s convenience.  
If you have any questions regarding this transmittal, please contact Ken Guy, Director of the Finance and Business Operations Division, at 206-263-9254, or Ray Moser, Manager, Business Relations and Economic Development Section, at 206-205-0707.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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